Approved as Amended 

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

October 19, 2011 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, October 19, 2011 at 6:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Guy Giunta and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 









  1.1
Finance Officer (FO) McGee Re: Land Purchase – FO McGee informed the Board that the last time the property was for sale it was advertised at $430K and the timing is because the CIP Committee requires theses documents in order to gather all of the potential project requests. FO McGee noted that the CIP should follow the Master Plan and the 2008 survey results discussed rural character, scenic beauty, uncrowded environment and protection of historical sites with Sanbornton Square receiving a new Town Office, Libarary and Community Center. FO McGee stated the Town has an opportunity to get a temporary Town Office, the window is there but may never get a chance again. FO McGee reported the property is listed at $250K and with a 30 year loan at 3.7% interest, it would cost $1,110 a month or $13,000 dollars a year which would be 3 cents on the tax rate. Chair Nickerson noted there was a work up of what would need to happen. FO McGee stated the BOS have time and purchase of the property could be a Warrant Article for the voters to decide. FO McGee noted he has discussed the issue with TP Ward, that suggested finding a benefactor with options. FO McGee stated another thing to consider with the 6-year CIP is what to do with the Police Department. The BOS reviewed an application to the CIP Committee for the property purchase and agreed to send it to the CIP Committee for review on 10/24/11. 




  
 

2.0  Budget 










  2.1
Highway & Streets (4312) – DPW Director Thayer informed the Board of decreases and increases in his budget. Line 4312-680, Director Thayer stated the line was decreased because the Town reimburses purchase of regulation boots by 50%. Line 4312-820, Director Thayer and the BOS discussed joint trainings with the Police & Fire Departments and trainings offered through the Local Government Center. TA Veloski noted trainings could be hosted at the Highway Garage to help reduce the costs. Director Thayer stated T-squared offers some refresher courses as well. The total budget has decreased to $684,354 dollars. 







  2.2 Town Bridges (4313) –  Level funded at $3,600 dollars. Director Thayer noted there are some new stream crossing rules that are not making things easier. 


  2.3 Street Lighting (4316) – Has been increased to $2,444 dollars. 


  2.4
Transfer Station (4324) – Selectman Ober asked if position would be cut and Director Thayer replied yes, they could be. Selectman Ober stated they know that the Penacook single stream is still not on-line, where the Town stands with single stream and two certified people are needed at the Transfer Station at all times, so three employees are needed (1 2/3rds part-time). Selectman Ober noted there is still certain criteria for the people working there and Director Thayer agreed. Selectman Ober stated hours/positions could be cut once they get a better handle on the numbers but they do not want to short change themselves like last year. TA Veloski stated they would look at the employee hours and recalculate the figures. Director Thayer informed the BOS that they have been shipping 3.49 tons to 3.98 tons weekly to the Northeast Resource Recovery Association (NRRA) and the Town is not paying for anything but trucking costs through Bestway. Jeff Jenkins asked if Bestway is subcontracted through the NRRA and Director Thayer replied he was unsure because they use the same numbers. TA Veloski asked if an extra compactor would be needed and Director Thayer replied no but they have offered the Town another container. Selectman Ober asked if there has been a drop in garbage and Director Thayer replied it seems to be the same. 4324-620, Director Thayer stated the line has been increase for purchase of a new computer. TA Veloski noted technical support needs to be included in the costs. The budget total has decreased to $121,874 dollars. 
  2.5 Landfill (4325) – Has been slighty increased to $9,700 dollars. 


   2.6 Waste Water (4326) – Level funded at $46,642 dollars. 







3.0  Department of Public Works - Update 





  3.1 Management – Chair Nickerson expressed concern with management of the Department of Public Works, as well as various safety concerns/violations. The following issues were addressed; 1) Digging/Excavation Permits, 2) Bond Info., 3) Huse Hill Road, 4) Tree removal, 5) Employees wearing appropriate safety gear, 6) Placement of gravel on roadsides, 7) Utilization of Administrative Specialist, 8) Placement of name on new Highway Garage, 9) Height of delineation posts, 10) Town Hall – removal of oil tank & debris, 11) Pathway for the Spring, 12) Oak Hill Road – culvert, 13) Work on New Road, 14) Guardrail at Hermit, 15) Employee Certifications, 16) Establishment of Job Descriptions & Policies and 17) Schedule for maintenance of “Y” project once complete. The BOS agreed they would like DPW Director's truck left at the Highway Garage every night and Director Thayer had no objections. 





  3.2 Osgood Road – Drainage Project – Selectman Ober made a motion to offer the Osgood Road drainage project to Kip Cormier. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 






  3.3 Currier Road – Director Thayer stated there are trees hanging over the road, some of them are dead & some are alive and has received two verbal quotes with one written. The BOS asked for all of the quotes to be written and then provided to them. Tabled. 
  3.4 Hueber Drive – Work to start next Tuesday or Wednesday.



  3.5 Lower Bay Road – Director Thayer stated there is 620 tons of pavement up there and he may drag shim Tower Hill Road. 






  3.6 Sand prices – Have decreased per ton. 





  3.7 Vibratory Roller – The BOS reviewed information stating the value of the roller is $12,500 dollars. Director Thayer informed the Board he thinks the bearing in the roller was dry. The BOS agreed it should be fixed, due to the tremendous difference it makes on the roads. 









  3.8 Town Park – Road repair – The Board will meet with the Recreation Department on 10/24/11 at 8:00 am, to review & discuss the road near the Town Park. 











4.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – Chair Nickerson donated one flag in each of the Selectmen's names (his being Army associated), a flag in Weston Nickerson's name for the Navy, a flag in Wayne Nickerson's name as a retired Firefighter and one in Susan Webster's name. Selectman Giunta made a motion to accept the flags donated by Chair Nickerson and a donation made in the amount of $130 dollars from Andy Sanborn to the Food Pantry. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 













5.0  Old Business 









  5.1
Bay and Upper Bay Road -  Binder will be placed from the Church to Collieson next week. 






    


  5.2
Town Beach  – Chair Nickerson stated he met with Paul Fluet and Hiltz Construction to review the Town Beach site. Chair Nickerson stated the beach will look completely different once it done and Andy Chapman (DES) wants to review the site once it has been staked. 





                  



  5.3
Town Christmas Party – The BOS agreed to give all of the Town's full-time employees a half day off before the holiday and would check in to prices for them (full-time only) to receive a turkey with an option to get the turkey on Thanksgiving or Christmas.










  5.4
Job Descriptions – Town Planner & Zoning Enforcement Officer – Selectman Ober stated there were concerns raised at the PB regarding how to establish and maintain a review schedule or database of Site Plans for the future, in order to follow through with potential site changes. The BOS will recommend some language to that affect to be added to the Town Planner's job descriptions.






  

6.0  New Business    






  
            
  6.1 Hazardous Day - Commitment letter  – The Board signed the letter for the event that will take place on 7/28 or 8/12.   

6.2 Personnel Action Form -  The Board reviewed and signed the P.A.F., for new Firefighter Lori Steadman.        







  6.3 Quarterly Tax Return – Signed by Chair Nickerson.                   


  6.4 Leighton Diversified – Town Office repairs – The BOS reviewed and signed the  contract.   









  
  6.5
Peter & Drouin - Deed – TA Veloski informed the BOS that the Drouins have paid in full. The BOS signed the deed and the D57F tax form. 



  6.6 Deed for Ed Lawrence – The Board signed.    



  
  6.7
Request to use the Gazebo at the Town Hall for a wedding – The Board will request a $20 dollar donation to the Sanbornton Food Pantry and insist that only the Bride, Groom and Officiant be allowed on the gazebo. Chair Nickerson noted the gazebo needs to be fixed. The Board asked TA Veloski to see of the High School still conducts Senior projects. 






  


  6.8 Letter Re: Steele Hill Road to the State – The BOS signed the letter and Bill Cutillo will be “cc”ed.   





  



  6.9 Letter from Attorney Doug Mansfield Re: Salary Scale  – The Board reviewed the letter of clarification & asked TA Veloski to move forward with 3 step salary. 
            6.10  Resignation letter – Officer Kim McSweeney  – The Board regretfully accepted Officer McSweeney's resignation letter. Her last day of employment will be October 28, 2011.  










     6.11 E-mail from Chief Hankard Re: Recommendation to hire Matthew Terry – Chief Hankard informed the Board that Matthew Terry is a good candidate for the position, is part-time certified and has been doing “ride alongs” with Lieutenant Howe and Officer McSweeney. The Board will ask the Chief to move forward with hiring. 
            6.12 Cold Storage – The Board reviewed an email to DPW Director Thayer from CCI's Bryant Lehr stating it would cost $45,580.81 dollars to construct a 20 foot x 45 foot biulding. TA Veloski noted that there is $52K to $57K left over. The BOS will ask Director Thayer to move forward.






    6.13 10 Wheel dump truck – TA Veloski has spoken with Director Thayer and the 10 wheeler would replace truck #6. 







     6.14 Personnel Administration Budget – TA Veloski reported that Primex's Workman's Compensation has decreased by $1K and Unemployment Compensation has increased by $4K, the budget figures are to be revised. 





   6.15 Town Policies – The Board reviewed Town Policies that were not placed into text or voted upon. Selectman Giunta made a motion to approve the Selectman's Appointments – Specificity, Independent Contractor Insurance, Well Water Contamination and Building Permit Renewal Policies. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 
  

6.16 Memo from Fire Chief Dexter Re: CRF for Fire Trucks – The BOS reviewed the memo stating the Capital Reserve Funds (CRF) for Engine #1 (replacement 2017) and Engine #3 (replacement 2021) need to be funded at $70K through 2021 then the CIP can be reduced to $60K per year. 







    6.17 September Expenditure Report – Under advisement. 


 














7.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 




                          7.1 10/12/2011 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, October 12, 2011. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of October 12, 2011 with corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 




            









          




8.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection. 




9.0  Assessing and Code Enforcement – A Timber Intent was filed by Matilde Mejia for Tax Map 9, Lot 46 and a Timber Intent was filed for Erling Onsanger Tax Map 21, Lot 50 and the Board signed the Mapping Contract for 2012. The Board approved all those listed above. 














10.0  Correspondence - The BOS reviewed.  




        



  
 





11.0 Town Administrator’s Report    




                                   11.1 Christmas Party – TA Veloski informed the BOS that the Fire Department is okay with the party being held at the Life Safety Building, the BOS agreed that lighting one tree is enough. 













12.0 Selectman's Reports 








    12.1 Budget committee - update – Selectman Ober reported that the Budget Committee has recommended the Board consider purchase of the storage trailer at the Police Department. Chair Nickerson stated there was discussion of building a storage trailer at one time. Under advisement. will check with Director Thayer regarding an October schedule. 









    

 



13.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:49 p.m.















14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, October 26, 2011 @ 6:30 pm. at the Town Offices.
 






Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

10/19/2011

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


